
Tape of Dr. Jeffries meeting with council of Deans Meeting, 24 
May 1974. 

Jeffries: But you can see the numbers, so it isn't just whether 
it's justified, its whether is it justified to have faculty doing 
these other things to the extent they impinge on the work load. 
Maybe we've got too damn many committees. Maybe we're giving 
them credit for doing research and we aren't getting the suffi-
cient value for the time we're allowing. Therefore, after two or 
three semesters, we tell them, knock it off. 

{Someone is speaking but I don't know who and can't hear.) 

Jeffries: I'd have to refer you to our data expert. You have to 
see Frank, I don't know. All I did was ask the question and the 
computer printed out the names. 

Now beginning on 61 is an interesting concept. You know, we 
retire people at 65, when they retire at 65, they derive income 
from their TIAA, plus social security, and the end result is they 
get some, use a round number, 80% of their full salary. Well, 
suppose we were to retire them at 62. What would happen? They 
would get less TIAA and less social security. Suppose the 
university were to make up the difference so that they got the 
same after tax take home money, retiring at 62 as if they retired 
at 65. They'd have three years of not working. What would the 
cost to the university be? Just the difference. So if there is 
a man who you do not need, he's surplus. You've got to reduce 
your faculty. You can get along with him. If you retired him at 
62, you would save the university money. The savings amount to 
between 2 and 3 hundred thousand dollars a year. 

Let's turn the page some more. Look at page 62. Show you what 
happens. If we retired people at age 65, in 1975, we'd have 
maybe one or maybe one and a half persons due to retire. We have 
problems because some people aren't on the same academic year, 
same calendar year. In '76 we only retire 7, up in the left hand 
corner. '77, three; '78, six; '79, seven. If on the other hand, 
we were to retire them at 64, look down right underneath that. 
In '75 we'd have 7 people we could retire, '76, three more, seven 
on top of the 1, in '76 you'd have three on top of the previous 
seven, for a total of ten, and so on. So if you go over to page 
63, and we'll pick age 62 as a reasonable possibility, because 
TIAA makes provision for that, and so does social security, you'd 
find that instead of retiring one in '74, and '75, you could 
retire 17. And in 1978,'79, instead of retiring 8, you could 
retire 21. Now I put a caveat in there, that I may be off a year 
here because, when I asked the question, some people gave me the 
answers 1975 and I didn't know if they meant '74, '75 or '75 and 
'76. It really doesn't make much difference. It's a gross num-
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ber that we are talking about as an illustration. The university 
can save money by retiring people early and the individual finan-
cially will be just as well off and he'll have three years of no 
work. 

Al Wolff speaking: It's getting closer now that I think about it. 

Jeffries: O.K. now, let's look at page 64 and I'm hurrying be-
cause I know some of you have another meeting to go to. we 
received, that is the Task Force, both anonomously and 
identified, a whole range of suggestions as to areas where 
savings could be realized. we have attempted to include all of 
them. Neither the Board nor the Task Force, within the context 
of this study, is in any position to pass upon the legitimacy or 
potentialities of any of these. However, we say, hey, 
Administration, look at these, and we want a report on every one 
of them. Now you can't do them all in one day, or all in one 
week, or all in one month, but we want the Administration to sys-
tematically go through these and assure the Board that they have 
been considered, and either, steps have been taken to effect the 
savings possible, or the reasons why not. And you'll find such 
interesting things, and Jim Hamilton loves this, some people 
think we ought to get rid of his office, and other people think 
we aught to expand it. so take your pick. 

The first one, I was all for eliminating the centrex when I heard 
it was going to take three hours to teach a PHD how to answer the 
telephone. I figured if that's the kind of telephone system we 
had I couldn't afford it, but anyway, maybe there is some good 
and sufficient reasons and I'm happy to hear about them. But 
anyway, you see there's a whole list of possibilities there. 

Now on page 66 are the task forces suggestions and we came up 
with 21 techniques that we feel are, and/or should be available 
to a dean under the coordinated direction of the academic vice 
president. By means of which he can realize the budgetary 
requirements that are placed upon his college. And if he can 
exceed the budgetary performance that's projected for him, he and 
his college and his faculty, should share in that largess. So 
for example, the first one says increase enrollments, if we pre-
dict these enrollments and development our long range budgets on 
their assumption, and the Dean of Engineering can exceed his 
enrollments, the additional income that's derived from that 
excess enrollment should be shared by his faculty, by his college 
and there aught to be a contribution to the all university. So 
there aught to be a very direct incentive, so a lot of these 
things aren't really in part one, for example. It says encourage 
faculty members to dream up a proposals for research. Encourage 
them to offer courses in extension, encourage them to dream up 
something for inter-session. we have to find accounting tech-
niques of credited those colleges for the result net income which 
the institution derives. That is accepted as a principal by the 
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Board. 

Wolff: so under the category, let's say, of enrichment (?), if 
the faculty found a way to increase its net (?) of income and a 
portion of that so called prof it then can be allocated into 
enrichment? 

Jeffries: I, we'd keep it out of the enrichment that's here, and 
make it enrichment directly for them, yes. I have just, off the 
top of my head, suggests we might divide it three ways, one third 
to the faculty, one third to the college and one third to the 
university. But that can be, let's have some surplus before we 
worry about spending it. 

Fitchen: There is a very big can of worms here I'd like to get 
my two cents in and it will only take one sentence. we can im-
mediately generate more money by opening the flood gates and let-
ting anyone and everyone in. Over a five or ten year period, 
however, I think that would be disastrous to the university and 
perhaps the opposite, is the better way to handle to loan and 
that is to be more selective, perhaps, and I'm open to future 
discussions. Be more selective, because those schools who are 
pretty much on top of the heap are the ones that are selective. 

Jeffries: Well, if there's a predilection among the trustees, I 
would say it would be to support your latter alternative. 
However, we're asking on an enrollment, and enrollment, as we've 
implied, isn't just numbers, you got relate it to the quality and 
you got relate it to he tuition level. You can't say, oh heck, 
we can double the enrollment, and at the same time double the 
tuition, it ain't going to happen. Well, here's 21 things, the 
deans can go through them, and see what their alternatives are, 
and if this were a business, you'd say, these are the things that 
are at your discretion. Now make it work and there's a bonus 
plan in it for you. There's also always, at least a suggestion, 
that if it doesn't work, somebody else may have the opportunity 
to try. 

Then the appendices; I '11 just tell you briefly, there's the 
charge to the task force which is appendix one, enrollment 
problems is a statement by Bob Stuhr, who as you may know is on a 
retainer from the university as a consultant on development and 
related matters. He has a national reputation, we found nothing 
in this paper that we would take exception to, and I would say 
that we had arrived at our own conclusions independent of this 
paper, but found that since he writes so well, and we didn't have 
the time to re-write something new, so we just incorporated his 
and you can say his arguments are our arguments. Then you have a 
list of class size summary, beginning on page 88 and here's 
everything offered in the fall of '73 and you will see, for 
example, the number of courses "by arrangement". The number that 
have an enrollment of less than 10; the number that have an en-
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rollment between 10 and 19; the number between 20 and 29; the 
number between 30 and 39; the number greater than 40 equal to or 
greater than 40; and if you summarize all of this, you ought to 
come out with conclusions which say something like 80% of our 
classes have twenty or less people in them, 40% of our classes 
have 10 or less people in them, and 10% of our classes have less 
than 5 in them. Faculty work loads, that's a term that probably 
is, you have so say some thing, so what measure do you apply? 
And I don't care what measure you apply, but I've chosen on page 
96 at the extreme right column, to characterize it in terms of a 
student/faculty ratio, and here you have it by colleges, and you 
have an all university. You can see it differs greatly. Look at 
the College of Business Administration. They have 20. 43 ratio, 
Arts and Sciences, no Jr. College is at 12.4, they got slipped 
because (?) Just turn the book at an angle and it will be 
alright. But you see the great differences that exist, so there 
is a considerable difference on the campus, and in our collegiate 
projections, what we tried to do was to reduce the extremes, so 
that those who are teaching the least, have the largest increase 
and those that are teaching the most, benefit from some decrease. 
That was the philosophy of a collegiate breakdown. You can argue 
that some areas have to have bigger classes, some areas have to 
have smaller classes. Well, that's a matter of your judgment. 
You're paid to know those things. 

Tenure profile is interesting. Look on page 99, look at the bot-
tom of the page, and this begins with the year '73-'74 and the 
interpretation is as follows; 172 of our faculty are tenured in 
1973-7 4, 143 are not. Now this is not of the full-time equiv-
alent faculty, this is of the full time salaried faculty. And if 
we continue our present policies, by the year 1977-78, 254 of our 
faculty will be tenured and 52 will not. Now if you reduce, as 
these budgets project, upwards of 10 O faculty, full time 
equivalent, let's suppose half of those were fully salaried, you 
would reduce the total by 50. That would say, under this, you'd 
have 254 tenured and 2 untenured. Now you, as deans who have a 
responsibility for continually upgrading your faculties, and 
bringing in new blood and life, know the problem you would face 
if that were the situation. 

Now turn over to page 101. If you were instructors, where would 
you fit in the scale of things, in terms of compensation today 
and this is take home pay, independent of fringe benefits. You 
would find that the University of Bridgeport is between Sacred 
Heart and Trinity, down pretty low on the scale. The four tech-
nical colleges are the state technical colleges, the four state 
colleges are self-evident. If, on the other hand, you turn to 
page 102 and you were an assistant professor, then where would 
you be. You'd between the University of New Haven and the com-
munity colleges, a little higher up on the scale. Page 103, if 
you were an associate professor, you are between the community 
colleges and the state colleges, so you're up a little higher on 
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the scale. And page 104, if you are a full professor, you're up 
above the state colleges and your exceeded only by Yale, uconn, 
Wesleyan and Quinnipiac. Quinnipiac is about to go bankrupt, if 
there is any correlation to be drawn here. 

Beginning on 105 is the analysis, as I indicated, of the College 
of Engineering. A lot of people say if you get of those damn 
engineers, they cost us so much money. O.K., so you get rid of 
them. The net improvement in the position in the university 
would be $52,490. On the other hand if we tell Frank, hey, 
double your enrollment, the next affect on the institution is we 
would make $327,431 thousand dollar contribution. so, what are 
you going to do? You going to fire him or are you going to tell 
him to get busy? It's obvious. 

Now let's just go over to page 114, so that you understand what 
you've got to work with here. This is that student 
questionnaire. Most professors are very thorough teachers, and 
really probe into the fundamentals of their subjects. How many 
think no? Look under B and you have a whole range of people 
whether women, males or in between, or live in residence halls, 
freshmen, sophomores, or seniors, but look under seniors for 
example. Right hand corner. 54. 6% of our seniors say "no". 
Next one, page 115. Most professors set high standards of 
achievement for their teacher, for their students. How many 
seniors say "no"? 52.7%. Most professors go out of their way to 
help you resolve academic concerns. How many seniors say "no"? 
50%. Most courses are real intellectual challenges. How many of 
our seniors say "NO"? 73%. 

Possibilities for part two income development you can read em and 
I think that no one can deny that they are possibilities, they 
are only probabilities if the desire and capacity exists to make 
them reality. so somebody's got to commit themselves to doing it 
and then the people have to be available who are capable of doing 
it. 

So that's the report. I'd be glad to try and answer any 
questions. Remember, Frank will be available anytime day or 
night, weekends, between now and June 7th to interpret for you. 
we have the computer programs, and any responsible requests for 
alternative runs, we can comply with almost instantaneously. 
This is available to you, you can share it with any people in-
volved • we have some extra copies, we did not make enough 
copies for every faculty and student member. However, we'll give 
it to anybody that you are responsible for. You' re the 
administrator. Anybody you want to consult with, the faculty, 
student, grandfather, alumni, whatever, we'll give you a copy. 
There's nothing secret about the data, it's just the sheer cost 
of mechanical reproduction. It will be given, as the chairman 
indicated, to our own AAUP negotiating committee, to a senate 
Budget Committee, and to the Finance Committee of the Board, the 
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three vice presidents, and you people. 

Al Wolff: When you say Student Personnel involved in this sort 
of thing, in other words, you emphasize the Academic Deans, the 
Academic Colleges, 

Jeffries: That's why we're here. I don't mean to belittle the 
fact that you deal with students, but to start with 

Al Wolff: I guess what I am saying is preparation, I wonder what 
I should be doing my own staff? 

Jeffries: I think between you and Don, you have got to be the 
principal resource people from which the Deans eventually recon-
cile their aspiration with reality in terms of enrollment, dis-
tribution among colleges. The attitudes of the students, this 
survey reflects, must have a bearing on our ability to recruit 
and retain students. It also has a serious implication, I think 
for the quality of our faculty. 

Speaker: I think, you can reduce your overhead, 

Speaker: All you have got to do is find some way to increase the 
fines, you are not bringing in much income. 

Speaker: In other words, that's part of your direct cost, there-
fore anything you can do to reduce your overhead, the amount that 
is allocated to the (?) 

Speaker: Is there any schedule for actual action on any of this? 

Jeffries: The Board hopefully will adopt the all university 
budget on June 17th, based on the best information it has avail-
able to it at that time. The new year starts on July one. 
You've got to have a budget. 

Speaker: But it won't take into account this material? 

Jeffries: The next year, what can be done during the next year, 
the purpose of trying to set a direction, is to give assurance to 
the banks that we're moving in a direction, because everyone of 
these will require borrowing more money next year than we had 
this year. There is nothing we can do to borrow less money next 
year, and they aren't going to do it unless we show them a longer 
range plan that gets over the hump and gets us into a better 
position. So we, as a Board, must adopt policies beyond next 
year, which give them reasonable insurance that we will be.able 
to pay the money back. 

Kern: (?) guidance from the Trustees and from the Administration 
and other people here, you commented about Bob Stuhr's report, 
which is in here and it's a good report. I have no real objec-
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tion to it. Frank Fitchen pointed out another aspect of this. 
Now this Stuhr report has a lot of good suggestions. They head 
in the general direction of a hard sell. We, and I'm speaking 
for myself, my associates, the people in other colleges with whom 
I generally associate, we have, generally speaking, regarded the 
admissions function as being fundamentally a guidance function, 
and very definitely not a hard sell function. we are members of 
two professional organizations, Association of College 
Registrars, Admissions Off ice rs, the National Association. of 
College Admissions council. Al is a member of the American Per-
sonnel and Guidance Council (?) The two organizations of which I 
have contact, have a code of ethics which frowns on a hard sell 
approach. As I develop plans specifically for '74-75 and 
specifically looking forward to '79-80, to what extent shall the 
admissions office modify and expand on guidance vs. hard sell? 

Jeffries: Develop a new vocabulary. You have neither a soft nor 
a hard sell. You'll have a sophisticated sell that's effective. 

Kern: we also need input in terms of the question of Frank Fit-
chen raised. The easiest way to get these students is to open 
the door which conceivably in the long run can do us more harm 
than good. 

Jeffries: Consider the possibility of running a multi-facet 
operation. There may be programs for which you can have dif-
ferent standards (?) If Frank wants to maintain his standards in 
engineering, that's a possibility if on the other hand, you see 
10,000 mulattos up there that shadowy basis, you could be helpful 
to, and we could make money at it, and fulfill a responsible role 
in the community, propose it. 

Speaker: How do we respond specifically by the deadline (?) 
There is more here than we can really digest 

Jeffries: Well, the implication 

Jeffries: We wrote it in two weeks, you ought to be able to 
digest it in two weeks. 

Speaker: I can object to it in much less time than that. 

Jeffries: Well, the specific proposal was that as a group you 
enter into an act of consideration. I would suggest that you(?) 
by your own technique here, that you schedule a series of meet-
ings and find out what kind of progress you can make towards a 
consensus on these basic consumptions. we will have to give much 
greater weight to a consensus opinion than an individual opinion. 

Speaker: Given an immediate relationship between these budget 
guidelines and the budget for next year (?) 
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Jeffries: Well, you know, and I can make a statement, built into 
this is the assumption, and no more than what is physically 
realizable in terms of faculty next year, we have gone from 380 
to 371 full time equivalent, because you have to give people a 
year's notice, so there's nothing more we can do in terms of 
giving notice and the decisions that have already been made. 

Speaker: (?) 

Jeffries: Well even in early retirement, I'm not sure that we 
would do anything for next year beginning September. You do have 
some latitude in the second semester, possibly, and maybe even a 
little in the first semester on the part time people. You cer-
tainly have to be sure your full time people are fully loaded 
before you can, unless it's a very unusual (?) situation before 
you can justify hiring part timers. 

Speaker: I have a very severe academic problem to face as we 
look at the operational assumption, that should give a greater 
percentage of instruction to lower paid instructors, i. e., part 
timers, let's say, particularly in those graduate programs where 
the College of Education (?). we're under professional 
accreditation. we are already in jeopardy Obviously we can go 
broke offering a quality program, but we can lose our accredita-
tion and go broke the other way too. 

Jeffries: Between now and 1980 you ought to be able to find a 
way to accommodate. That's why we went out that far in the fu-
ture and say where are we going to end up. How we get there is a 
management problem. we' re willing to tolerate deficits for 
another two or three years, if need be, if we end up in the right 
place, and never exceed our borrowing capability in the meantime. 
It's not an easy problem, there's no question about it. It's a 
complex problem. 

If all deans had to do was schedule classrooms, we could make 
money. And we do have some schools that make money, so it is 
possible. 

Any other questions? 

Fred Silliman: I'd just like to make one closing comment. I 
think it's quite obvious to all of you in this room that this is 
one of the most sophisticated, monumental reports that has ever 
been put before this group, and I just urge again to study this 
carefully. It's difficult, it's been audited several times, it's 
had deep, deep study, and it's our very best effort to guide this 
institution in the months ahead, and it is our intent, and I as-
sure you, we will take your advise the best we can on where we go 
from this point in time. I want to thank you for all coming down 
here this morning. 
END OF TAPE. 
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EDGAR CAYCE FOUNDATION 
Atlantic Avenue at 67th Street • P.O. Box 595 • Virginia Beach, Virginia 23451 • (804) 428-3588 

Professor William Allen 
Wahlstrom Library, 5th Floor 
UNIVERSITY OF BRIDGEPORT 
Bridgeport, 06602 

Dear Bill, 

December 17, 1986 

Enclosed is, tape I referred to. I listened -- the "Dean's Council" was 
obviously recorded "over" earlier notes on my South American trip. 

The "Task Force Report" referred to was one I commissioned, with Board 
approval. Frank Deleo was Chairman. It provided outline to balanced budget 
over succeeding few years -- set guidelines for student/faculty loads, etc. 
Copy was given to Lee and Harry. 

I also remember I was responsible for adding top two floors to Bernhard 
Building (very economical increment). 

I proposed DuPont Tower room as meeting place for corporate executives, 
Foundations, major donors. 

Henry DuPont wouldn't have name on room -- I proposed his wife's. John 
Cox resolved with both. 

Fellows grew out of my suggestion for Executive Meetings -- noth-
ing was ever done (to my knowledge) with my suggestion to have regular meet-
ings of Foundation Execs! (Still good idea). (Organize CT. Foundation Execs 
Association?) 

Please return tape when thru. 

J. Jeffries 

RJJ:pht 

Enc. 


